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Ms. Gamio Ríos (Vice-Chair) took the Chair.
The meeting was called to order at 10 a.m.
		Consideration of reports submitted by parties to the Convention under article 35 (continued)
Combined second and third periodic reports of New Zealand (continued) (CRPD/C/NZL/2-3; CRPD/C/NZL/QPR/2-3)
1.	At the invitation of the Chair, the delegation of New Zealand joined the meeting.
		Articles 1–10 and 11–20
2.	A representative of New Zealand, replying to questions put at the previous meeting (CRPD/C/SR.596), said that screening for hearing impairments was conducted at age 2 or 3 months, not 18 months as previously suggested, considerably earlier than had been the case prior to the implementation of the newborn screening initiative in 2010.
3.	The New Zealand Disability Strategy 2016–2026 had been developed over two years, with two rounds of consultations, including with disabled Maori, the People First organization and the New Zealand Down Syndrome Association. Moreover, the Welfare Expert Advisory Group, which had co-designed the Disability Strategy, included members with learning disabilities and representatives of the Maori and Pasifika peoples. To ensure that the perspective of children with disabilities was taken into account, an organization had been commissioned to interview them at school regarding their aspirations for a non-disabling world. The video compilation of those interviews was available on YouTube. 
4.	On the advice of civil society and the Welfare Expert Advisory Group, the Disability Strategy had built-in indicators and expected outcomes to ensure useful monitoring of its implementation. It was operationalized through the Disability Action Plan 2019–2022, which had been developed in consultation with the Disabled People’s Organisations (DPO) Coalition and contained 29 key actions to be implemented across 19 government entities, as well as cross-cutting initiatives. Government agencies submitted a progress report every six months for review by officials and the DPO Coalition, which could provide feedback and make suggestions.
5.	A representative of New Zealand said that capacity issues in the health system, particularly since the beginning of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic, had affected the Government’s response with regard to non-consensual sterilization. The Code of Health and Disability Services Consumers’ Rights, which safeguarded the right to make informed choices, give informed consent and receive support, applied to sterilization. Non-consensual sterilization was lawful when it was medically necessary, the person concerned lacked the capacity to give informed consent and his or her clinical needs and welfare could not be adequately addressed in other ways. Furthermore, the courts had established that non-consensual sterilization that met those criteria still required court authorization but that, in a medical emergency, the procedure could be performed without such authorization and with the consent of a person’s welfare guardian to save the person’s life or prevent serious harm to his or her health. 
6.	The Disability Action Plan envisaged a review of the framework protecting bodily integrity, which had been developed with the DPO Coalition in 2018 and had four components: increasing the capability of people with disabilities to be leaders in and have authority over their own lives; providing training and support to health professionals in understanding and meeting the needs of persons with disabilities and communicating effectively with them, their families or advocates; improving data to confirm the number of disabled people undergoing non-therapeutic sterilization; and exploring legislative options to ban non-therapeutic sterilization. While some progress had been made, much remained to be done regarding the latter component, and New Zealand looked forward to the Committee’s observations on that topic. 
7.	A representative of New Zealand said that accessibility for persons of small stature was another area where New Zealand would welcome the Committee’s observations, as the country’s building standards were broad and did not specifically consider those persons. However, the Ministry of Social Development had consulted with disabled people and had taken on board simple yet effective ideas for making its offices and services more accessible. 
8.	The review of cabinet papers and proposed legislation from a disability perspective involved asking what the implications were for persons with disabilities, whether the text in question missed a chance to advance their rights and opportunities or created barriers to their advancement, how it aligned with the Convention and the New Zealand Disability Strategy, and whether there had been sufficient engagement with persons with disabilities on the content. Policy developers were also encouraged to consider how information on the new policies or laws would be communicated to persons with disabilities, including in alternate formats. 
9.	Given that the Office for Disability Issues could not provide advice on all papers, its website contained a seven-step toolkit to encourage policymakers and legislators to consider disability issues of their own accord. The toolkit dealt with the diversity of persons with disabilities, intersectionality, engagement with the disability community, the use of data to inform policy decisions, and monitoring and assessment of implementation.
10.	A representative of New Zealand said that the new strategy to eliminate family and sexual violence was an example of a cabinet process that had been very effective for disabled people. The development of the strategy had involved extensive consultation with disabled people, including women, whose input and priorities had fed into the final strategy, launched in December 2021 for a period of 25 years. Consultation with disabled people was ongoing, including on the establishment of a sustainable mechanism to implement and monitor the strategy. 
11.	Ms. Williams (New Zealand) said that the accessibility committee to be established under the Accessibility for New Zealanders Bill would be led by disabled people (tāngata whaikaha) and their families, including their extended families (whānau), and would provide independent recommendations to the Minister for Disability Issues on addressing accessibility barriers and expanding accessibility practices. The committee would report annually to the Minister on how its recommendations were being implemented; its report would also be submitted to the House of Representatives, the parliament of New Zealand.
12.	The Ministry of Health had engaged with a range of specific disability groups over the past two years to understand their experiences and challenges during the COVID-19 pandemic. Feedback from advisory groups had been used to inform the Ministry’s communication and service design and delivery. A fund worth 2 million New Zealand dollars (NZ$) had been established to help communities ensure that disabled people were informed about and took up the coronavirus vaccine. The Care in the Community Fund had been allocated a further NZ$ 5 million, earmarked for meeting the needs of disabled people. In May 2020, the Office for Disability Issues had undertaken a weekly survey on issues and risks in the COVID-19 environment; the findings had been transmitted to government agencies and ministers to inform decision-making. The Office had learned the value of engaging persons with disabilities in oversight and enhancing their voices in decision-making. 
13.	While the National Disaster Resilience Strategy was consistent with the Convention, the COVID-19 pandemic had highlighted some shortfalls in its full implementation. Accordingly, the Government was updating the relevant emergency management legislation and regulations to ensure that communities who were disproportionately affected by emergencies, such as persons with disabilities, had a voice in planning before and after emergency events. The National Emergency Management Agency had a memorandum of understanding with Deaf Aotearoa and broadcasters to provide sign language interpretation and closed captioning for emergency broadcasts. Where there had been shortcomings in the delivery of accessible emergency information, she had raised the issue with the relevant minister.
14.	A representative of New Zealand said that persons with intellectual disabilities who committed imprisonable offences could be institutionalized under the Intellectual Disability (Compulsory Care and Rehabilitation) Act 2003 for a period longer than the sentence a criminal court might have handed down, with the aim of providing them with care, rehabilitation and support in achieving a range of goals. However, to ensure that people were not institutionalized for longer than necessary, placement orders were reviewed on a six-monthly basis and a specialist psychologist was required to certify whether the person concerned should remain under compulsory care. If at any point a person was considered no longer to require institutionalization, a coordinator could apply to the family court to have the placement order modified or cancelled. The decision was made by a judge, in consultation with the person and his or her family, among others. No one could be compulsorily detained or deprived of liberty other than by legally mandated order; deprivation of liberty in the absence of an appropriate legal mandate would be considered a breach of human rights.
15.	A representative of New Zealand said that many initiatives and programmes were in place to improve accessibility in the justice system. For instance, sign language interpretation, provided by qualified interpreters, was mandated in courts for deaf people for whom sign language was the first or preferred language. Under the Communication Assistance Quality Framework, children, young people and people with neurodiversity or experiencing a range of communication difficulties were eligible for assistance; an assessment of their communication needs was conducted. Possible accommodations included regular breaks, the provision of information in visual form and the formulation of questions in plain English. Funding for communication assistance was not capped; expenditures in that area had risen from NZ$ 15,000 to NZ$ 1.1 million between 2015 and 2021. Another accessibility measure was the Young Adult List Court, established in 2020 for young people aged 18 to 25 who had brain injuries, mental health problems or other issues that made participation in proceedings challenging. Plain language was mandated at the Court, which was also equipped to screen for neurodiversity. 
16.	All Ministry of Justice buildings were accessible, and information published on the Ministry’s website must follow accessibility guidelines. In addition, all Ministry staff had to take a training module on disability awareness and disability issues. The Department of Corrections had a disability action plan consistent with the Convention and the New Zealand Disability Strategy, whose implementation was guided by a senior disability adviser. It also had a disability champion in 17 prisons across the country, as well as a tool to detect dyslexia among prisoners. 
17.	A representative of New Zealand said that eligibility requirements for public housing included residency status, income, assets and housing needs. The latter were assessed on the basis of the affordability, adequacy and suitability of the applicants’ current housing situation and their ability to find a home and sustain occupancy. The assessment recognized that people might face disability-related challenges, such as safety risks and mobility or access issues, that required them to move from their current accommodation. If applicants’ current housing was assessed as being safe, secure and adapted to their accessibility needs, they were likely to be given a lower priority score for public housing, potentially delaying their access to such housing. The configuration of public housing stock meant that there was currently a shortage of smaller, one- or two-bedroom properties. The Housing New Zealand Corporation had committed to making 15 per cent of all new properties accessible and was focused on modifying older homes where needed and adapting its stock to better match demand. Public housing was not the only option. Financial assistance was available to help people, including persons with disabilities who lived with their families but wanted to live independently, to find or retain housing. Such assistance could take the form of a weekly benefit, a grant to cover the security deposit, advance rent or moving assistance. 
18.	A representative of New Zealand, noting that a more comprehensive answer regarding the review of legislation on adult decision-making capacity would be provided in writing, said that the Law Commission’s review took the Convention and the Treaty of Waitangi, the country’s founding document, as starting points. An advisory group of disabled people, including Committee member Sir Robert Martin, representatives of People First and individuals of different ages and gender, had been set up, and formal consultations that complied with all the accessibility guidance would begin in September 2022. The Law Commission was expected to submit its report to the Minister of Justice by the end of 2023.
19.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Government was taking steps to implement the recommendation contained in the He Ara Oranga (Pathways to Wellness) report, published in 2018, namely, that it should repeal and replace the Mental Health (Compulsory Assessment and Treatment) Act 1992 with legislation that reflected a human rights-based approach to mental disability, promoted supported decision-making, was aligned with a recovery and well-being model of mental health, and minimized compulsory and coercive treatment. Following the amendment of the Act in 2021, compulsory treatment orders could no longer be issued for an indefinite period. New legislation would be drafted by the end of 2022 on the basis of a public consultation on the repeal and replacement of the Act, held from October 2021 to January 2022. 
20.	A representative of New Zealand said that immigration officers were required to make admission decisions on the basis of specific instructions, including in relation to the standard of health of applicants. Officers were required to treat all applicants equally. Applications made by persons with disabilities were not necessarily rejected on the basis of their standard of health. The chief consideration was whether a person’s condition would impose significant costs and demands on health and education services. If so, applicants with disabilities might still be eligible for medical waivers. Moreover, applicants who were denied a medical waiver were entitled to appeal the decision to the Immigration and Protection Tribunal. The Tribunal would then confirm or overturn the decision or recommend that the circumstances of the applicant should be considered by the Minister of Immigration.
21.	A representative of New Zealand said that the interim report of the Royal Commission of Inquiry into Historical Abuse in State Care and in the Care of Faith-based Institutions, released in December 2021, outlined the significant harm suffered in such institutions and the serious lifelong and intergenerational effects of that harm on individuals and communities, as well as the failure of State and faith-based organizations to provide adequate redress to victims and the need for an independent, holistic redress system. In line with the Royal Commission’s findings, the Government was committed to developing an integrated, support-based and survivor-led redress system and was engaging with survivor representatives to that end. Recognizing that many children and vulnerable adults had been placed in the State care system because of their physical or intellectual disabilities, the Government was working with disability advocates and survivor groups of persons with disabilities to ensure that their needs were taken into account in the development of that system.
22.	The Government had allocated NZ$ 100 million to the roll-out and expansion of the Enabling Good Lives programme, a partnership between disability organizations and government agencies to give people with disabilities greater control over their lives. The programme prioritized investment in rehabilitation and other support services for hospitalized persons with disabilities to prevent them from acquiring impairments in hospital and to facilitate their discharge to appropriate settings. It also aimed to facilitate more authentic living arrangements for persons with disabilities who relied heavily on support services. Enabling Good Lives would directly benefit up to 42,000 persons with disabilities, whether or not they already received funded disability support, and higher uptake was expected among persons who had previously chosen not to engage with the disability support system. 
23.	A whole host of checks were performed prior to contracting out care services, and care providers were the subject of a number of oversight, monitoring and evaluation processes. For instance, providers were regularly audited to ensure that they adhered to guidelines on abuse, neglect and other important matters and were obliged to resolve any issues identified. Ongoing audit concerns led to increased monitoring. The Ministry of Disabled People set great store by open and transparent complaints procedures and handled and logged all stages of complaints concerning abuse. Complainants could also raise their concerns with the Health and Disability Commissioner or the Human Rights Commission. The Ministry provided information on its website on how to lodge complaints and continuously reviewed its complaints procedures to ensure that they were accessible to persons with disabilities. It also logged critical incidents, such as abuse, reported by providers. Abuse that was not reported could be identified by monitoring symptoms and patterns of behaviour. The Ministry continuously reviewed its procedures for proactively identifying abuse. Disability support services responded promptly and appropriately to cases of abuse, and care providers were required to have clear policies and action plans for responding to abuse.
24.	The Chair invited members to put follow-up questions.
25.	Mr. Ruskus said that he would like to know whether the State party planned to eliminate all forms of compulsory psychiatric treatment, including the use of electroconvulsive therapy without the patient’s free and informed consent. While he acknowledged the State party’s efforts to eliminate solitary confinement for persons with psychosocial disabilities detained under the Mental Health Act, he wondered whether it also planned to eliminate that practice for neurodiverse persons and persons with intellectual disabilities detained under the Intellectual Disability Act. Furthermore, he wished to know whether, in the legislation that replaced the Mental Health Act, the State party would refrain from using the term “mental disorder”, which the Committee considered derogatory, and, more generally, whether it would in future reflect the language of the Convention in its national laws. Lastly, he would be grateful to learn what steps the Government was taking to actively involve persons with disabilities in developing policies and programmes for the implementation of the National Strategy to Eliminate Family Violence and Sexual Violence. 
26.	Ms. Kim Mi Yeon said that she would be grateful for a full response to her question on intersex persons with disabilities. So far, the delegation had provided information only on the criminal and civil remedies for such persons who had undergone involuntary sterilization.
27.	Mr. Schefer said that he would appreciate a more comprehensive response to his question regarding article 18 of the Convention, on liberty of movement and nationality. The Independent Monitoring Mechanism report entitled “Disability Rights: How is New Zealand doing?”, published in August 2022, stated that the Government had rejected the Mechanism’s recommendation to repeal section 392 of the Immigration Act 2009, which prohibited the Human Rights Commission from receiving immigration-related complaints, on the basis that immigration was inherently discriminatory. While he agreed with the State party’s assertion, insofar as immigration law drew a distinction between citizens and non-citizens, generally to the detriment of the latter, he could see no inherent reason for discriminating between immigrants, or non-citizens, on the basis of their impairments. Therefore, he wondered whether the Government might reconsider its position on the competence of the Human Rights Commission in immigration proceedings.
		Articles 21–33
28.	Mr. Ruskus said that he was eager to learn when the State party expected to disaggregate its statistics and data on persons with disabilities by impairment, ethnicity, gender and age, to enable the Committee to determine what progress was being made for all intersectional groups, especially for Maori persons with disabilities.
29.	Ms. Fitoussi said that she wished to know whether the State party planned to redeploy the budget for segregated schools in order to provide reasonable accommodation in inclusive schools for the benefit of pupils with disabilities. She would also like to know what steps the State party was taking to assist persons with disabilities who struggled to cover their day-to-day costs because they were required to spend a significant proportion of their income on meeting their health and support requirements.
30.	Ms. Thongkuay asked what measures the State party was implementing to comply with legally established safeguards, including legislation on data protection, to ensure confidentiality and respect for the privacy of persons with disabilities.
31.	Mr. Kabue (Country Rapporteur) said that he wished to know what steps were being taken to ensure that health-care professionals communicated directly with persons with disabilities, particularly persons who were deaf or hard of hearing, rather than via their personal assistants, and in such a way as to protect their privacy. He would also like to know what systems were in place to ensure that health-care services could be provided to persons with disabilities in their own communities. In addition, in the light of reports that persons who acquired disabilities through accident or injury received better rehabilitation services than other persons with disabilities, the delegation might explain what action was being taken to prevent such discrimination.
32.	He wondered what progress had been made in discussions on the abolition of the minimum wage exemption and whether persons with disabilities were involved in such discussions. Furthermore, he would be grateful to learn what was being done to make leisure facilities more accessible and, in particular, to ensure that persons requiring alternative means of communication, such as sign language, were not prevented from using those facilities. He was curious to hear how the State party used disaggregated statistics and data to determine how many persons with disabilities there were and where those persons lived, so that it could establish whether the needs of those persons were being met. Lastly, he would like to know how the State party ensured that international cooperation was inclusive of and accessible to persons with disabilities. In that connection, he wondered why the Government had decided to withdraw its assistance to the Pacific Disability Forum and whether it planned to reverse that decision.
33.	The Chair asked whether information on sexual and reproductive health was available in accessible formats for persons with disabilities and what support was provided to enable such persons to have or adopt children.
34.	Mr. Basharu said that he would like to know what measures were in place to increase the use of New Zealand sign language in all areas of life, ensure the training and recruitment of sufficient numbers of sign language interpreters and provide hard-of-hearing persons with free hearing aids and cochlear implants. He would be interested to hear about efforts to ensure that persons with disabilities had access to information in all accessible formats, including Braille, sign language, Easy Read, audio description and captioning, including for television and digital content, and to ensure that all legal entities met web accessibility standards. He would appreciate information about measures taken to introduce accessible electronic voting to allow persons with disabilities to cast their votes in secrecy. He also wondered what was being done to enable persons with disabilities to stand for election, effectively hold office and perform public functions at all levels.
35.	Mr. Morris said that he wished to know whether the Copyright (Marrakesh Treaty Implementation) Amendment Bill and the Election Access Fund Bill had been approved by the parliament. If so, he wondered whether candidates with disabilities could now receive funding for their election campaigns as provided for in the latter bill.
36.	Ms. Aldana Salguero said that she would welcome specific data on the financial and human resources allocated to reinforce inclusive education at all levels and to provide reasonable accommodation so as to ensure equal access to university for students with disabilities, particularly those of short stature, and subsequent access to stigma-free and unsegregated work environments. She also wished to be provided with data on the number of women with disabilities who had entered higher education and the measures taken to promote equal admission for female students with different types of disability.
37.	Ms. Dondovdorj said that, in view of reports that the criteria for enrolment in residential special schools had been expanded, she wondered whether the State party had a plan with a timeline for phasing out special education and promoting inclusive education.
38.	Ms. Utami said that the delegation might explain what steps had been taken to ensure access to health care for indigenous persons with disabilities, including women and girls. It would be helpful to have further information on the Disability Action Plan, particularly regarding health policies and budget allocation, access to health care and health insurance for indigenous persons with disabilities and the provision of local health services close to communities, including in rural areas.
39.	Mr. Makni said that he wished to learn about action taken by the State party to ensure access to food, housing, clothes and drinking water for Maori persons with disabilities and about the social protection system in place. He would appreciate clarification concerning the degree of independence from the Government enjoyed by the three bodies comprising the Independent Monitoring Mechanism. 
40.	Ms. Kayess (Country Rapporteur), speaking via video link, said that she would like to know what measures were being taken to ensure that persons with fetal alcohol syndrome, chronic fatigue syndrome and other chronic and rare conditions had access to the disability support system and were included in disability policies and programmes. She would appreciate an explanation as to why the 2019 recommendations of the Welfare Expert Advisory Group, addressing the inequity and complexity of the social security system for persons with disabilities, had not been implemented. 
41.	She would be interested to hear about any strategies and measures, including financial resources, to build the capacity and the voice of organizations of persons with disabilities, including to support the development of specific organizations for Maori and Pasifika persons, lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex persons and women with disabilities. In view of reports that the Government was not taking account of the recommendations of the Independent Monitoring Mechanism in its human rights work for persons with disabilities, such as the initiatives carried out under the Disability Action Plan, and concern that many of the Committee’s previous concluding observations had not been acted on, she wondered whether any steps had been taken to improve accountability and transparency with respect to the implementation of the Convention and to strengthen the Government’s partnership with the Mechanism. 
42.	Ms. Kim Mi Yeon said that she wished to be provided with information about measures taken to ensure access for women, girls and older persons with disabilities to social protection and poverty reduction programmes, so that they could live independently and be included in the community.
The meeting was suspended at 11.35 a.m. and resumed at 11.55 a.m.
43.	A representative of New Zealand said that 99.5 per cent of the student population attended mainstream schools. The Government provided three forms of support for inclusive education. Universal support was flexible funding provided to all schools to support students with disabilities. Its amount had recently been increased and an equity index introduced to provide variable funding based on the level of disadvantage within the school. Schools were provided with guidance and assistance on positive behaviour support, measures to tackle bullying, professional learning and development for teachers, and the use of technology. The guidance on initial education for new teachers had recently been updated. Targeted support included the provision of specialist staff, among them resource teachers of learning and behaviour, to help classroom teachers meet the needs of disabled students. The Government was committed to progressively increasing the number of learning support coordinators, who currently worked in some 1,000 schools and whose impact had been positively assessed by families and teachers. The most significant type of intensive support was the Ongoing Resourcing Scheme, under which a combination of measures including teaching assistant time, specialist teacher time, technology assistance and flexible grants were provided to support students in mainstream schools. As part of a review of support for the highest-need students, the Government was considering ways to apply the successfully trialled Enabling Good Lives principles and provide greater choice for families in the individualized support provided for children. 
44.	Enrolments in residential special schools had decreased from around 100 students in 2014 to 17 students currently. Consultations on potential changes to the admission criteria had been carried out with a view to greater involvement by students’ families in decisions on attendance at such schools. A wide range of feedback had been taken into account prior to the final decision by the Government, which was pending. The ultimate goal was for all students to learn in mainstream settings. As part of this process, specialist schools for blind and deaf students provided outreach services to support students in their home environment.
45.	The mechanisms to collect data, disaggregated by gender and ethnicity, on the number of students with disabilities in tertiary education were currently being put in place; however, no data had yet been gathered. As part of a review of vocational education, a specialist funding component for students with disabilities, amounting to 7 per cent of total funding, would be introduced in 2023. Further specialist funding components would be in place for Maori and other disadvantaged groups; disabled Maori would receive both components. 
46.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Code of Health and Disability Services Consumers’ Rights included the right to effective communication. Anyone who felt that that right had been violated could complain to the Office of the Health and Disability Rights Commissioner. Under the Pae Ora (Healthy Futures) Act 2022, the Government was required to develop a strategy for the equitable access of disabled people to all health services.
47.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Disability Action Plan provided for improved access to high-quality health services for persons with disabilities, with a particular focus on persons with learning disabilities. Recent work included a project to reduce the use of inappropriate polypharmacy and outdated medicines. Efforts had been made to incorporate a disability perspective into broader health work, for example in the Dementia Action Plan and a new version of the Pharmacy Action Plan. 
48.	Health New Zealand and the Ministry of Disabled People were working in partnership with persons with disabilities, including Maori with disabilities, on a project to improve data on the health outcomes of persons with disabilities. The Government intended to establish a mechanism to record the accommodations required by persons with disabilities for their access to health services in order to notify service providers before appointments and eliminate access barriers. 
49.	The aims of the health reforms implemented in July 2022 included addressing the considerable inequalities in health outcomes for persons with disabilities. The newly established Maori Health Authority had been given responsibility for improving health outcomes for Maori, including Maori with disabilities. The Pae Ora (Healthy Futures) Act provided for the development of separate strategies on the health of persons with disabilities, Maori and Pasifika persons, women and persons in rural areas, which would afford an opportunity to address the intersectional discrimination faced by the groups in question. In an interim policy statement on health for the period 2022 to 2024, the Government had recognized persons with disabilities and Maori with disabilities as priority groups. 
50.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Accident Compensation Corporation (ACC) compensated workers for the loss they suffered as a result of workplace accident or injury; in exchange workers waived their right to sue. The ACC system was funded by levies on workers and employers, while the health and welfare systems were funded from general taxation, which was rarely ringfenced for specific purposes. Opportunities for greater alignment between the systems were being considered under the long-term work programme for welfare overhaul. 
51.	The main forms of targeted income support for persons with disabilities were the disability allowance and the child disability allowance, which were adjusted annually for inflation. Subsidies for up to 50 hours per week of childcare were available in cases where a parent or a child had a serious illness or disability. A specific type of temporary additional support called the disability exception amount was provided to persons with disabilities. A range of employment support was also available. 
52.	The 2019 report of the Welfare Expert Advisory Group contained wide-ranging recommendations, which would take time to implement. The Government had agreed to a phased plan to consider and address all the recommendations. The rates of the main benefits, including those for persons with disabilities, had already been raised to the level recommended by the Group and indexed to average wage growth, which had historically been higher than inflation. Additional financial support put in place included a winter energy payment and increases to the available accommodation assistance, employment support and family tax credit. According to recent estimates, the additional support had raised incomes by an average of over NZ$ 100 per week compared to 2018, when the Group had been established.
53.	A representative of New Zealand said that the minimum wage exemption currently applied to approximately 800 disabled employees. The Government had engaged with disabled people and service providers to find a way to discontinue the exemption policy while ensuring that persons to whom the exemption applied could continue to carry out some form of daily activity. The recommended approach was to introduce a wage supplement for the 800 employees. The need to end the practice of employing disabled people in segregated settings would remain on the Government’s work programme.
54.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Electoral Act 1993 contained a number of provisions on assistance for voters with disabilities, which the Electoral Commission was obliged to respect. In a recent by-election, a phone dictation service had been offered for voters with visual or physical impairments who required assistance to mark the ballot paper. The Electoral Commission had sought regulatory change to extend the dictation voting service to voters located abroad. The Commission had a disability strategy with the long-term goal of enabling full participation for all voters, regardless of impairment. Efforts had been made to provide information about elections in accessible formats and to ensure that persons with intellectual disabilities were not disproportionately excluded from voting. 
55.	Under the Election Access Fund Act 2020, the Commission was responsible for designing, setting up and administering a fund to reduce barriers faced by persons with disabilities who wished to be candidates for public office. The process involved consultations with stakeholders before the issuance of eligibility criteria. The Commission had received NZ$ 3.3 million of funding for a four-year period, of which at least NZ$1 million would be allocated to candidates in the current electoral cycle.
56.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Government had, in 2019, increased the budget allocated to disabled persons’ organizations for capacity-building by NZ$ 200,000. Some such organizations were funded to conduct research into the implementation of the Convention. Funded organizations included I.Lead and Te Ao Mārama. Disabled persons and their representative organizations could meet with government officials to provide advice and hear about disability policies under development; that was a no-cost opportunity to ensure that their voices were heard.
57.	A representative of New Zealand said that Arts Access Aotearoa was a charitable organization that received funding from the Government and aimed to increase access to the arts for all, in particular those who faced barriers, such as disabled people. It provided sign language interpreters for theatre performances and museum tours and audio descriptions for cultural events, among other services; it also had a programme under which it delivered art to prisons.
[bookmark: _Hlk112251724]58.	A representative of New Zealand said that Statistics New Zealand, which used the Washington Group Short Set of six questions on functioning, was able to disaggregate all its data on households by variables including disability and gender. The national census and the Disability Survey, which were conducted every 10 years, were important sources of data, along with the Te Kupenga survey of Maori well-being. Government officials involved in data collection worked with the Disability Data and Evidence Working Group, which included disabled people to advise on the necessary approaches. The Working Group, together with the DPO Coalition, was devising a set of questions that government agencies could use to understand the support needs of service users and disaggregate administrative data by disability. Strong legal safeguards were in place to prevent the Integrated Data Infrastructure research database from being used to examine the circumstances of individual disabled people, rather than for its intended purpose of offering insight into general trends and problems.
59.	In 2019, the Government had committed to working with the Pacific Disability Forum and had allocated funding to the organization. Owing to the COVID-19 pandemic, not all of the funding had been used, but it remained available. Moreover, additional support focused on disabled people in the Pacific had been provided during the pandemic. Of the NZ$ 2.25 billion budget for official development assistance, 50 per cent was allocated to human rights, with NZ$ 234 million specifically targeted at disability rights.
60.	The Independent Monitoring Mechanism, along with the Human Rights Commission and the Office of the Ombudsman, two of the three entities comprising the Mechanism, were independent bodies but were able to submit reports to the Government. The third entity, the DPO Coalition, was also independent, although the Government provided funding and support. It was true that there had been insufficient progress on some of the recommendations made by the Independent Monitoring Mechanism in its reports; to ensure accountability in that regard, the Government had recently held an online domestic forum at which government agencies had reported on their implementation of each of the Mechanism’s recommendations. Lastly, some of the recommendations contained in the Committee’s previous concluding observations had been fully implemented, while work was ongoing on the remainder; implementation of only a few was far from complete.
61.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Copyright (Marrakesh Treaty Implementation) Amendment Act 2019 had been enacted.
62.	A representative of New Zealand said that the New Zealand Sign Language Board had been established in 2017. The Government currently allocated NZ$ 1.6 million per year, which the Board invested in community activities to maintain and promote New Zealand Sign Language, projects such as maintenance of the New Zealand Sign Language dictionary, the celebration of New Zealand Sign Language as a national language and support for the development of standards for New Zealand Sign Language interpreters. The Board was made up entirely of New Zealand Sign Language users, most of whom were deaf. The Government was also investing in captioning, in order to offer deaf and hard-of-hearing persons access to a wider range of public broadcasting.
63.	There was a cross-government group on alternative formats, which worked with disabled persons’ organizations on translating information into those formats. Although demand exceeded the group’s capacity, despite an increase in its funding, the Government was committed to giving disabled persons access to the same public information as other New Zealanders.
64.	The privacy of disabled persons’ communications was protected by the Code of Health and Disability Services Consumers’ Rights; service users could complain if they considered their rights in that regard to have been violated. In addition, New Zealand Sign Language interpreters were governed by their own code of ethics and conduct, which covered issues of confidentiality.
65.	A representative of New Zealand said that the country’s school curriculum incorporated a requirement to provide health and sex education for all students, including those with disabilities. The entire curriculum was available in Braille and large print, while the organization Ko Taku Reo provided support for deaf students. In addition, a disability voices group had been established to contribute to the curriculum review currently taking place.
66.	A representative of New Zealand said that persons with fetal alcohol spectrum disorder, chronic fatigue syndrome and other rare conditions were ineligible for disability support services, as they did not meet the criterion of having physical, sensory or intellectual disabilities that were likely to continue for at least six months. Nevertheless, since the Government recognized the importance of early intervention for conditions such as fetal alcohol spectrum disorder, all affected children were eligible to be assessed for child development services. Persons with the disorder and other conditions might be eligible for disability support services as adults if they had a co-occurring physical, intellectual or sensory disability. The Government recognized the need to expand the eligibility criteria to encompass neurodevelopmental disabilities, such as fetal alcohol spectrum disorder. The Fetal Alcohol Spectrum Disorder Action Plan 2016–2019 had prioritized prevention, early identification, support and evidence-based interventions. While implementation of the Action Plan had officially ended in 2019, work on some measures continued.
67.	A representative of New Zealand said that the Ministry of Health was developing guidelines on reducing and eliminating seclusion under the Mental Health Act and on the safe use of the practice, where it was unavoidable. The Human Rights Commission, the Office of the Ombudsman and the DPO Coalition had all contributed to the process. The guidelines on seclusion under the Intellectual Disability Act had been updated in 2020, again with a view to reducing and eliminating the use of seclusion while ensuring that it was employed safely where doing so was unavoidable. There had been annual reporting since 2006 on the use of seclusion in mental health services; since 2017, data on those secluded under the Intellectual Disability Act had been disaggregated from data on those secluded under the Mental Health Act.
68.	A representative of New Zealand said that disabled persons had been closely involved in the consultation on creating the National Strategy to Eliminate Family Violence and Sexual Violence. The Strategy covered a 25-year period. An action plan for the first two years had been developed, one element of which was discussion with the disability community, among others, on the design of a means of engaging with disabled persons so that they could monitor the Strategy’s implementation.
69.	A representative of New Zealand said that the delegation would provide written answers to any questions for which responses had not been provided during the dialogue.
70.	Ms. Williams (New Zealand) said that, while her country had made meaningful progress since the previous dialogue with the Committee, there was still much to be done. Her Government remained committed to implementing the Convention and looked forward to receiving the Committee’s concluding observations, which it saw as a welcome opportunity to further that work. Expectations of the Government were rightly high, and it was important that persons with disabilities should be at the heart of its efforts to give effect to the Convention.
71.	A representative of the Office of the Ombudsman of New Zealand said that the COVID-19 pandemic was not over and that, while aspects of the Government’s approach to the pandemic had rightly been praised, opportunities had been missed. Disabled people had reported lacking the information they needed to make decisions about their own health and safety. The Government must therefore continue its efforts to provide accessible information in real time and distribute it through appropriate networks. Given the reduction in many disabled people’s State supports during the pandemic, the Government also needed to ensure that service providers understood their ongoing obligations in emergency situations. In addition, as the pandemic response evolved, it must consult meaningfully with disabled people about the removal of public health measures. The pandemic had exacerbated many existing problems. Now, however, New Zealand had a chance to build back better. To that end, the new Ministry of Disabled People must be provided with adequate resources and the Government as a whole must take ownership of its responsibilities under the Convention.
72.	A representative of the Human Rights Commission of New Zealand, highlighting the Committee’s role in identifying where the State party had made genuine progress, said that the Independent Monitoring Mechanism looked forward to receiving its recommendations. Those recommendations should guide the Government in its efforts to uphold the rights of disabled Maori under the Treaty of Waitangi; replace substitute decision-making with supported decision-making; improve access to justice by expanding free, accessible legal and personal advocacy; embed the Convention in national law; reform welfare, prioritizing improved living standards for disabled people; support affordable and accessible housing, including by increasing the target for universally designed new-build public housing; create an inclusive education system; remove the diagnosis-based exclusion of disabled people from Government-funded disability supports; and establish a twin-track approach to eliminating exploitation and abuse of disabled persons and violence against them.
73.	A representative of the Disabled People’s Organisations Coalition of New Zealand said that he hoped the delegation’s engagement with the Committee would inspire renewed desire on the part of the Government for progress in the implementation of the Convention. He urged the Committee to make strong recommendations that matched the aspirations of disabled people.
74.	Mr. Kabue, speaking also on behalf of Ms. Kayess, said that the Committee was convinced of the State party’s goodwill with regard to the implementation of the Convention. While that was an ongoing process, some areas nevertheless required urgent attention: ensuring meaningful participation of persons with disabilities in all decisions affecting them, in particular the development of legislation and policies; establishing an easy-to-use mechanism for complaints and redress in respect of rights violations; raising awareness of persons with disabilities and fostering a positive image of them; ensuring access to the built environment; making it easy for persons with disabilities to live independently and with whomever they wanted, notably through the provision of community-based services; achieving inclusivity for all children, including through efforts to tackle bullying and rejection; addressing the problem of persons with disabilities being unable to benefit from the minimum wage; and ensuring an adequate standard of living for persons with disabilities.
The meeting rose at 1. p.m.
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